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St Bees Priory Church
Interregnum - No vicar currently in post – Enquiries - Call 07984 331530 

Retired Clergy with the Bishop’s Permission to O•  ciate:

The Revd Jim Marshall (01946 64259)
Revd Jim Baker and Revd Anne Baker (01946 822498)

The Revd David Cox 
The Revd Canon Dr Trevor Park

Lay Readers
Chris & Charm Robson (01946) 822468

Sunday Services
   9.00 a.m.  Holy Communion (1st, 3rd & 5th - 1662)
 10.30 a.m. Family Service 
    6.00 p.m.            Evening Prayer (1st - Evensong; 3rd Holy Communion) 

See Calendar for details of Family Services and Evening Prayer

The sacrament of baptism is administered at the main service and must 
be arranged well in advance with the Vicar.

For weddings, baptisms, funerals and other religious occasions, please contact 
07984 331530 or email enquiries@stbeespriory.org.uk

Hire of Priory & Halls
The church, Old College and New College halls are all available for hire for meetings, 

functions, lectures, concerts and recitals, etc. Contact booking o!  cers for details.

Booking O•  cers
Ian & Rosalie McAndrew - 01946 822326 or imcandrew@stbees.org.uk

Priory Secretary - enquiries@stbeespriory.org.uk

Magazine production & distribution
This magazine is free but production costs are about 40p per copy. Contributions from the 
Parish Council and our advertisers, to whom we are most grateful, pay much of the costs. 
However this leaves the balance to be paid by the PCC. Donations to the Treasurer* or 

your Magazine Distributor are most welcome.

Circulation - 900 households in St Bees, Sandwith, Rottington, Linethwaite, Coulderton, 
Middletown, Nethertown.

* - Treasurer - Dr G Burgess, 7 Abbey Farm, St Bees, CA27 0DY.
DTP & Final Editing - Ian McAndrew
Printed by Printpoint (01946) 64305
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St Bees Parish A B C

Area Visitor /   The parish is divided into 30 small areas each with an o!  cial 
Good Neighbour Church Visitor whose task is to welcome and help people in the  
Scheme  name of the Priory. Co-ordinator - M Westhead (822674).

Arts Society meets every two months on the last Wednesday of the month at 
 8.00 p.m. Venue to be arranged. Details from Dilys Brownrigg 
 (822584) or Charm Robson 822468.

Bellringing The Priory has a ring of 8 bells. Those interested in ringing or
 learning to ring, contact D Sim, 31 Main Street. Practice
 Wednesdays, 8.00 pm Sundays, ring at 10.00 a.m. and Evensong by  
 arrangement.

Brownies Brownies meet in New College Hall on Tuesdays. Details from   
 Amanda Smith 823933;

Cubs, Scouts,   Cubs for children aged 8 - 10, meet on Thursdays, 6.30 - 8pm.  
Beavers Beavers meet on Thursdays (term time) from 5.00 - 6.00 pm. Details  
 from Sarah Servant, Tel 01946 729687. Scouts meet on Tuesdays
 from 7.15 - 8.45pm. Details from Dave Kennedy, Tel. 824511. All   
 meet in Youth Centre, Outrigg.

Choir  rehearses on Sundays at 9.30 a.m. Details from Frank Bowler, the   
 Organist (Tel. 825307).

Churchwardens are leading lay Church members who will be pleased to help and 
 advise on church matters. They are John Kennedy (Tel. 822297),  
 Rosalie McAndrew (Tel.822326), Derek McGee, & Wendy Mellor.

Councillors Copeland - Dr Ian Hill - 01946 823305, 7.00 to 9.00 p.m  Monday
 to Friday. Cumbria - Cllr Henry Wormstrup, 01946 61996 or 
 07725239825. E-mail henry.wormstrup@cumbria.gov.uk

Electoral Roll is the list of all church members quali" ed to vote at the Annual 
 Parochial Church Meeting. E.R. forms are available in church, to be
 returned to the Priory

Finance The Church Treasurer is Dr Geo#  Burgess, 7 Abbey Farm, St Bees,
 Tel. 824416, who will gladly explain our Christian Giving system.

First Responders provide Basic Life Support in association with the Ambulance
 Service. Contact Phil Buxton 821176 or Andy Brock 823497

Football  Contacts - Seniors Dale Jackson 823631 & Tony Barnett 590640. 
Association Juniors (U-12) - Alec Morton 823992 & Alastair Billson.

Freemasons St Bega Lodge meet 7:00 p.m. On 2nd Wed of each month, Village 
 Hall. Details: 01946 64275 or www.cumbwestmasons.co.uk.

Friends of the assists in the conservation of the Priory and encourages interest in 
Priory  its historical and architectural heritage. Contact Philip Barratt or
 Tom Rice, Treasurer, Green Ghyll, Greendykes, Egremont.

Garden Society Details from Mark Hewertson, (Tel. 01946 841325). Flower Show is
 held on the 3rd Saturday in August. 21

Guides  meet in New College Hall on Tuesdays from 7.00 – 8.30 p.m.. Please   
 contact Jayne Park for more details

Library  is at the Village School (Tel. 822219), Tuesdays and Thursdays 
 1.30 p.m. -5.00 p.m. Contact Gillian Lewthwaite..

Local History works towards improving knowledge of local history. Lectures 
Group arranged periodically. Details from Chris Robson 822468.

Methodist Sunday Service & Sunday School is at 11.00 a.m. Family Service on 
Church the second Sunday. 

Over 60’s Club meets in Hodgett’s Club on 2nd and 4th Tuesdays of each month: 
 2.00 - 4.00 p.m. Details - Gill Richardson Tel. 822394.

Parish Council The Clerk to the Council is Mrs Jane Donaldson, East House, 
 Coulderton. Tel. (01946) 822560, e.mail pc-clerk@stbees.org.uk, who 
 will answer queries on civil parish matters.

Parochial meets 10 times a year. Elections for 20 members are held in March at 
Church Council  the A.P.C.M. Its task is to spearhead the mission and  ministry of the 
 church in the Parish. PCC Secretary - 
 D McGee,  E-mail - dm.mcgee@btinternet.com.

Pre-School meets in the new building next to the Village School, All day, 5 days a 
 week. For children 2 years 9 months +. Contact Pre-School on 823880.

Prayer Group meets on Thursdays from 2.00 - 3.30 p.m. in New College Hall . All 
 denominations welcome.

Priory Singers rehearse in Old College Hall, Mondays at 8.00 p.m. Details from Frank
 Bowler. (Temp). (01946) 825307

St Bees Triers Athletics Club for  runners, swimmers and cyclists. Training night
 Thursday 6pm and 7pm.  Secretary Nancy Lawton, Tel. 823497      

Sunday School for ages 3 - 11 meets during Morning Service New College Hall, at 
 10.30 a.m. Contact – R McAndrew (822326), Rachel Walker.

Toddler Group meets every Wednesday in term time only, from 9.30 - 11.30 a.m. in 
 New College Hall, St Bees Priory. Details from Hayley Monaghan on
  07711161573 and Xanthe Prince 07745770482.

Village School exists to raise funds for the school and to foster links between school 
Association  and community. Secretary - via School - Tel. 822392.

Village Hall Management Committee administers Hodgett’s Club. For details and 
 booking contact Phil or Valerie Turpin (Tel 823772).

Village in Bloom Details from Eileen B Todd, 14 Main Street. St.Bees. (Tel 822522).

Village Web Site Information for inclusion should be sent to Ian McAndrew (822326) or
 imcandrew@stbees.org.uk Address is http://www.stbees.org.uk

Women’s meets 2nd Monday of month at 7.30 p.m. usually in New College Hall 
Institute (see program). Contact Elizabeth Norton – 825062
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Calendar for November.
2 Monday   7.30 p.m. PCC Meeting, NCH
6 Friday            3.00 - 6.00 p.m Multi Charity Christmas Sale, OCH
  7.00 p.m. SBYC Bon! re Night, meet NCH
7 Saturday 10.00 a.m.-6.00 p.m. Multi Charity Christmas Sale, OCH
                   10.00 - 7.00 p.m. West Cumbria Mining Open Day, Haig Pit Museum
    8.15 p.m. La’al Big Band at the Seacote Hotel
8 Sunday  10.15 a.m.  Remembrance Sunday, Parade Service 10.45 a.m.
                  11.30 - 1.00 p.m. Multi Charity Christmas Sale, OCH & NCH
9 Monday   7.30 p.m. St Bees WI AGM & meeting, NCH
10 Tuesday   8.00 a.m. Over 60s trip to Metro Centre
12 Thursday   7.30 p.m. Friends of the Priory talk by Philip Barratt
14 Saturday     8.00 - 9.15 a.m. Men’s Breakfast, NCH
    3.00 p.m. Tea at the Oddfellows Arms, Over 60’s
15 Sunday 10.30 a.m. Family Communion
   Deadline for Christmas Greetings magazine page
17 Tuesday   7.30 p.m. History Group, Bob Jopling, Management Centre
18 Wednesday 10.30 a.m. NSPCC co" ee morning at Hodgetts Club
19 Thursday see p12 Coastal Communities Exhibition, OCH 
20 Friday   7.00 p.m. St Bees Youth Club Film Night, NCH
21 Saturday 10.30 a.m. Methodist Christmas Fair, Chapel
    8.00 p.m. “John Denver” concert in OCH
22 Sunday 10.30a.m. Family Service
24 Tuesday     2.00 p.m. Over 60s Club (Visit from school choir), Hodgetts
    6.30 p.m. Tra#  c Calming Committee, Village Hall
27 Friday         2.00 - 5.00 p.m. Art Exhibition & Sale, OCH
28 Saturday   10.0 - 5.00 p.m. Art Exhibition & Sale, OCH
29 Sunday 10.30 a.m. Advent Carols Service in the Priory
                  Noon - 4.00 p.m. Art Exhibition & Sale, OCH
30 Monday   7.30 p.m. D Sim - Presentation of Medal, Village hall
December
1 Tuesday   6.45 p.m. Santa’s sleigh through village
    7.30 p.m. RNLI  Carols in the Boathouse.
Lowes Court Art Gallery needs your support or may face closure.
The AGM will be held on Wednesday 25 November at 7.30 p.m. in the Florence Mine 
Centre. Please email maf.lowescourt@btconnect.com if you can help.

December/January Editor
The December 2015 / January 2016 issue of St Bees News will be edited by 
Geo!  Burgess, 7 Abbey Farm Cottages, St Bees, who would appreciate all contributions 
not later than Sunday, 8 November please.
Email: geo! burgess1@hotmail.com  Tel 01946 824416
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St Bees News                                          November 2015
From the Ministry Team

The Violinist

A man sat at a metro station in Washington DC and started to play the violin; it was a cold 
January morning. He played six classical pieces for about 45 minutes. During that time, 
since it was rush hour, it was calculated that thousands of people went through the station, 
most of them on their way to work. The minutes went by and a middle aged man noticed 
there was musician playing. He slowed his pace and stopped for a few seconds and then 
hurried on to meet his schedule. A minute later, the violinist received his ! rst dollar tip: a 
woman threw the money into the violin case and without stopping, continued to walk. 

A few minutes later, someone leaned against the wall to listen to him, but the man looked 
at his watch and started to walk again. Clearly he was late for work. 

The one who paid the most attention was a 3 year old boy. His mother tugged him along 
but the child stopped to look at the violinist. Finally the mother pushed hard and the boy 
continued to walk turning his head all the time. This action was repeated by several other 
children. All the parents, without exception, forced them to move on. 

In the 45 minutes the musician played, only 6 people stopped and stayed for a while. 
About 20 gave him money but continued to walk  at their normal pace. He collected $32. 
When he ! nished playing and silence took over, no one noticed it. No one applauded, nor 
was there any recognition. No one knew this but the violinist was Joshua Bell, one of the 
best musicians in the world. He played six of the most intricate pieces ever written with a 
violin worth 3.5 million dollars. Two days before his playing in the subway, Joshua Bell 
played to a full house at Boston’s Symphony Hall where the seats averaged $100. This 
is a true story. Joshua Bell playing incognito was organised by The Washington Post as a 
social experiment.

You may have read this story before, but the questions remain as fresh and challenging 
as ever. If we do not stop to hear a brilliant musician playing some of the best music ever 
written, how many other things are we missing? Do we have to pay money to appreciate 
things? Do we recognise talent, beauty, even God in unexpected places and inconvenient 
times or are we too busy on our way to somewhere else to notice? Perhaps more 
importantly, do we recognise talent, beauty, even God in unexpected people? 

Eddie Askew is an artist and author. He has written a short book in praise of those who 
travel slower than butter% ies.  He quotes W.H. Davies “What is this life if full of care, we 
have no time to stand and stare”.  He suggests that the sight of a butter% y, the sound of 
Bach on a violin and the revelation of God’s love for us, all need time for consideration 
and re% ection.                                                                                                  Chris Robson
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Priory News
Remembrance Sunday – The service at the Priory will start at 10.45 a.m. on Sunday 8 
November. Before the service there will be a Church Parade of Scouts, Cubs and Beavers, 
Guides and Brownies, joined by ex-servicemen and RNLI crew members. The parade will 
meet at the War memorial near Beck Edge garden at 10.15 a.m. for a short wreath-laying 
ceremony, then proceed to the Memorial by the lychgate. All are invited to attend.

Peace Vigil at Egremont Methodist Church – The Prayers for Peace service organised 
by Egremont Churches Together will be held at 12 noon on Saturday 7th November, after 
their Saturday Café.

Harvest - Thanks to everyone involved for a beautiful Harvest Festival – to our artistic 
! ower-arrangers; to gardeners and growers for gorgeous fruit & veg and lovely autumn 
colours; to bakers and servers for a superb Bring & Share bu" et; to the orchestra and choir 
enriching the service with their music; and the bringers of harvest baskets full of good 
food# Special thanks to the Parent & Toddler Group for their colourful harvest collage 
poster – do see this in church, and the Sunday School poems too#

Food Bank Donations – This year the larger packets and tins from Harvest Festival were 
kept for North Lakes Foodbank, a crisis resource for families in need. These were added 
to contributions from the Village Primary School at their harvest service in the Priory 
before midterm. Thank you to all the pupils and parents for their Foodbank gifts. 

Sincere Thanks to the Area Visitors and other volunteers. Thank you all very much for 
your invaluable help in packing and delivering the harvest gifts around the parish and to 
people in hospital and Care Homes. Gifts and visits were much appreciated.

Advent in the Priory – A special Advent service of Carols & Readings will be held in the 
Priory on Sunday 29 November at 10.30 a.m.  Come and start the festive season#

Note - Not at 4.00 p.m. as in Christmas ! yer.

Many Thanks go from the mag editors to the generous people of Newtown, Sandwith for 
their magazine donations, totalling £131, given to their distributor. Much appreciated.

Operation Christmas Child - I’m pleased to con$ rm the West District team supporting 
Operation Christmas Child have found a warehouse to process all this year’s boxes ready 
for delivery. This year many UK boxes are bound for Syrian Refugee Camps. The last day 
for boxes to be dropped at the Priory will need to be Sunday 15th November. Contact Sue 
Davidson for details.

Love and Prayers 
Our love and prayers for health and strength go to all who are ill at home or in hospital, 
and to those recuperating from operations. We remember Alan Thurlwell in Wythenshawe 
Hospital; Lois Howard home from hospital, and Margaret Lithgow in WCH. May God 
bless you all. 

19

News from the Village School
What a fantastic start we’ve had to the new school year#   It’s been extremely busy with 
events and activities enhancing children’s educational experience,  including a vote 
for school council representatives.  Congratulations go to: Fin Neale (Chair)  & Eve 
Ormond (Vice Chair) - Year 6; Annabelle Brett & Bailey Crossan (Secretary) -Year 5; 
Oliver Judson (Treasurer) & Sienna Hetherington - Year 4; Christopher Whitworth & 
Ashlee Hocking -Year 3; Alex Powe & Tom Banner - Year 2; Nate Smith (Treasurer) & 
James Whaley -Year 1; Daisy Smith & Monty Parker – Reception.

We’ve already had some very productive meetings with loads of ideas on activities and 
resources that children would like to have to help improve school.  The council are also 
coming up with ideas on how they can raise money so that children can individually vote 
on what to spend the money on.  Look out for letters from the St Bees School Council 
next half term detailing events and activities they are organising.

Some of our pupils from Year 3, 4, 5, and 6 have enjoyed competing in cross-country; Y4 
and Y5 have been doing gymnastics; swimming has recently started again for Y5 and Y6; 
Y5 have been out to play mini-hockey and Y6 had a very successful Rugby experience 
where they won team of the tournament and Emily Nichols won best t-shirt design. The 
whole school experienced Artyfacts Theatre present The History Detectives.  They were 
taken back in time to the Stone Age to $ nd out how we learn about the past and people’s 
lives.  Year 3 have been on their adventures in the forest and used their experience to 
complete some wonderfully imaginative writing.  Y1 have had the opportunity to visit the 
Methodist Church to look at a place of worship and key objects in the building as part 
of their RE topic.  Reception children joined the Pre-School for an amazing morning of 
animals including hedgehogs and owls. Y3 and Y6 have been working with Mr. Kennedy 
in school on drama and Y4 and Y6 have being doing electrical work with Mr. Jopling.  
Thank you to everyone supporting these events and activities. 

Attendance is a ‘hot topic’ of debate in education  at the moment, We’re very proud at St. 
Bees to have a good rate of attendance as percentages for our last two years attendance 
shows: 2013-2014 – school average 96.08%; 2014-2015 – school average 95.83%.

We are obviously striving for improvement in all aspects of school life and have set 
ourselves a target of 96% or more again this year.  As such we have decided to reward 
excellent attendance with class prizes rather than individual certi$ cates (we are aware 
illnesses happen to us all).  At the end of each half term the class with the highest 
attendance will receive a voucher for £20 to spend on resources for their class.  This 
voucher will be given out on the $ rst Monday back after each half term.  This half term 
the winning class is Year 5 by a very close margin#  Well done Year 5’s – spend the money 
wisely#

The VSA have also been working very hard raising just over £ 400.00 at St. Nicholas’ 
Church in Whitehaven.  We’re very grateful for all their support and are looking forward 
to the next VSA event is ‘The Christmas Event’ on Sunday, 22nd November 2015 in the 
school hall, where there will be various stalls with a Christmas theme to help with ideas 
for presents.  There will also be refreshments and much more.
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From the Priory Registers
Holy Baptism
26 September     Isaiah Samuel Hogg          Ellerbeck Barn Cottage, Coulderton
Christian Funeral
8 October         Geraldine Patricia Pattinson     4 Fleatham Croft, St Bees
May God’s blessing be upon you all and your families.

Sincere Sympathy 
Sincere sympathy is extended to the family and friends mourning the sad loss of 
Geraldine Pattinson, beloved wife of Brian and dearest mother of Dawn, Claire, Paul and 
the late Lee. She and Brian had lived in St Bees for just a few years at Fleatham Crofts, 
the Fleatham Farm barn conversion built by her husband Brian. Recently the family have 
su! ered the tragic loss of their son and son-in-law. Geraldine was a dear friend to many of 
her neighbours in the village and will be sadly missed. We keep the family in our thoughts 
and prayers.

Flower Rota for November.
1st Mrs M McGee 8th Remembrance Sunday
15th Mrs M Thurlwell 22nd  Flower Fund
29th No " owers-Advent

Methodist News
Fancy a nice warm mince pie and a cup of co! ee (or tea)? Then come along to St Bees 
Methodist Church Christmas Fair on Saturday 21st November, at 10:30am. We will have 
a Christmas-themed tombola, cake stall, ra#  e and this year a stall from the Cornerstone 
Christian Bookshop in Whitehaven, with a selection of books and gifts for Christmas. 
Then we have our Carol Service, led by Rev Dr Wendy Kilworth-Mason on Sunday 20th 
December. Everyone is very welcome to come along.

The full list of services in November are: 1st November - Alec Bounds
8th - David Andrews   15th - Rev Dr Wendy Kilworth-Mason (HC) 
22nd - Barbara Hunter 29th - Alec Bounds

The  St Bees Arts Society Winter Exhibition will be held in Old Col-
lege Hall from Friday 27th November to Sunday 29th November.  As usual there will be 
a  display of paintings, prints, ,photographs, cards and craft work from a variety of local  
contributors.  Most of these will be on sale but it is hoped that many villagers will just 
drop in and have a look around.  Last year paintings from over 30 local artists were on 
show.  The exhibition will be open from 2pm until 5pm on Friday, from 10am to 5pm on 
Saturday and from Noon until 4pm on the Sunday.   Exhibitors who want further details 
please contact Chris Robson on 01946 822468 .
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Another to be Remembered?                  

“Presented to Captain R.C.R. Blair by the members of the Conciliation Board of 
the Cumbrian Coal Trade on his receiving the D.S.O. for his services on the • eld at 
Armentiers …1916”

This is part of the inscription on a silver tea service now in Canada. Nearer home – in the 
Beacon, though not on show – is a handsome ceremonial sword, a gift from the people of 
West Cumberland. Both marked the award of a DSO for Captain Blair’s $ ne leadership in 
battle, and for his repeated acts of bravery. 

Here nothing less would have been expected of Robert Blair. He was from a local mine-
owning family, the elder of two well-known cousins; the other cousin (Claude} was the 
subject of last month’s article. In 1910 Robert had led the rescue team after the Wellington 
Pit disaster, for which he was awarded an Albert Medal. Even before that he was held in 
great esteem by the miners, who in wage disputes would sometimes negotiate with no-one 
else.

 What his soldiers thought of him is revealed in a number of letters: Corporal Gregg, for 
example, told his parents:

“We have had a trying ordeal during our last stay in the trenches … but our boys stuck it 
well, as they are sure to do with such splendid o!  cers as Captain Blair to lead them. On 
Saturday he was successful in bringing in a Corporal of Engineers, who was wounded and 
lying in the full • re of the enemy snipers. He would not allow anyone else to take the risk,* 
but willingly risked his own life ...... Our Company and Cumberland have good reason to 
be proud of Captain Blair, who has proved himself a trump …”

Another under Robert Blair’s command recorded that whatever his soldiers did for him, 
they “could not give him too much – there was not a man in the whole battalion but 
praised him as a • ghter and as a leader. There were some who did brave deeds, but were 
cruel; that was not so with Captain Blair – he was a brave man with a kind disposition, 
who understood the feelings of his men …”

.Last month’s article records that the cousins lie side by side in Dramoutre Military 
Cemetery. Robert Blair was the $ rst of the two to die, being killed in 1916 while leading 
an attack on the enemy trenches.  

Bob Jopling, Village History Group

* Another account of this incident has Private Clement Mossop of Sandwith voluntarily 
accompanying Captain Blair.

History Group
Earlier in the summer, Bob Jopling gave a talk about St Bees before the First World War.  
This was enjoyed by a  large number of people so Bob has agreed to continue the story.  
The War and Before (2) takes place in the lecture theatre of the Whitelaw Building of St 
Bees School on Tuesday November 17th at 7.30pm.  All are welcome. We hope to provide 
refreshments afterwards.
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New Update from West Cumbria Mining
West Cumbria Mining have been actively engaged in the second phase of their exploratory 
drilling works in the Whitehaven area, the aim of which were to determine coal quality 
and the potential to develop a modern 
underground coking coal mine.  You may 
well have seen the drilling rig up at 
Rottington Hall Farm, or the jack-up 
barge o! shore from St Bees Head.

To date the results from this work have 
been positive, with high quality coking 
coal being con" rmed. Coking coal is an 
essential component in the manufacture 
of iron and steel, and with demand for steel increasing over the last few years, there is 
a signi" cant future requirement for high quality coals such as this. The UK currently 
imports around 5 million tonnes of coking coal from overseas, with no UK source, whilst 
Europe imports more than 40 million tonnes.  Global steel production in 2013 was around 
1.6 billion tonnes.

The opening of a new mine in the local area would bring at least 400 jobs, with these 
being a mixture of skilled, unskilled and o#  ce based roles; the target would be for 80% of 
these coming from within the local community.

One of our core commitments is that we will engage openly with local residents, appreci-
ating that any work that is undertaken could have some impact upon their environment. As 
part of this local engagement process a number of drop-in sessions have been held over 
the last few months, where local people were invited to meet with members of our project 
team, to discuss the project. These sessions were well attended and very helpful.

As part of the continuing desire to engage with the local public and stakeholders for feed-
back on the project, West Cumbria Mining has set up a Local Liaison Group and would 
welcome representatives from local groups or organisations to give a wider voice to the 
community.  Please contact Helen Davies on 01444 410534 or email her at helen.davies@
westcumbriamining.com if you would like to get involved.

As a next step in this engagement process, a major public open day is being held on 
Saturday 7th November at Haig Pit, Whitehaven, ` local residents are encouraged to come 
along and meet the team, read more about the project, work to date and plans for moving 
forward, as well as asking any questions you may have.

This will be a valuable opportunity for everyone to provide their feedback, whatever that 
may be, which will be an integral part of our work for the potential planning applications 
and environmental considerations, later in 2016.

Please take the time to visit the event at The Powerhouse, Haig Pit Mining Museum on 
Saturday 7th November from 10am – 7pm, refreshments will be available throughout the 
day.

5
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Grassroots
“John Denver” Concert in Old College Hall – on Saturday 21 November. 
Chris Bannister will perform the music of John Denver at a concert to be held in Old 
College Hall at 8.00 p.m. and this will include a glass of wine in the interval. Tickets £10 
– call or text Sarah Bannister on 07973 802637 to reserve tickets or pay at the door (open 
7.30 p.m.). Go to www.chrisbannister-musicofjohndenver.co.uk for a taster of his singing 
and playing. All welcome.

La’al Big Band will be in action at the Seacote Hotel on Saturday 7 November from 8.15 
p.m. Tickets £5 on the door. Come along to listen or dance the night away!

RNLI - The RNLI Crew and Fund Raisers would be delighted if you could join them 
and Santa at the annual Carol Concert in the Boathouse on December 1st at 7.30pm. The 
entrance fee is £2.50 per adult and includes mulled wine and mince pies.

NSPCC Christmas  Co! ee Morning  will be on Wednesday 18th November, 10.30 
am - 12.00 noon, at Hodgetts. Entrance, Co" ee and biscuits £1. There will be a cake and 
preserves stall, crafts, ra#  es, and seasonal music!’

Over 60s - On Tuesday 10 November the over 60s will be having a trip to the Metro 
Centre. This trip is open to non members .Please contact Gill Richardson 822394 or Dot 
Amor 822622 if you wish to go .The bus leaves the Oddfellows Arms at 8am.There will 
be the  usual other pick up points .On Tuesday 24 November we are having a visit from 
the village school choir who will be entertaining us. This will be in Hodgetts Club.The 
committee would like to thank all who attended our Bingo evening , at which we made 
£260 for our funds. 

Macmillan Nurses - Mrs Dorothy Amor and Mrs Margaret Thompson are having 
afternoon tea in the Oddfellows Arms on Saturday November 4th at 3pm. This is in aid of 
Macmillan Tickets cost £4 or pay at the door.                                   Gill Richardson

Aqua Splash Swim School - This Link is to our new time tables; 
http://www.aquasplashswimschool.co.uk/community-support.html for term time and  
current time table as well as holiday time table. Also Gym hall hire time table. 

Rates - pool hire 1 hour £20 and half hour £12.50. Gym hall hire O"  peak 9am to 4pm 
Monday to Friday  £5.00 per hour. 

Gym hall hire Peak 4 p.m. to 9 p.m. Monday to Saturday £10 per hour .  O! er -  book 10 
gym hall sessions and receive 10% discount.

The Grass Cutters. As the mowing season draws to an end, this is an appropriate time 
for us to express our gratitude to those who keep the churchyard looking so smart. Many 
thanks, then, to Tim Jones and his loyal team: David Crawford, Peter Graham, Alan 
Hawkins, Malcolm Lightfoot, Richard Stout, Kevin Todhunter, Chris Ward and Victor 
Wright.

15
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The Petra Marathon in Jordan
Once at our hotel we had a brie! ng meeting. The very tough were aiming for the full 
marathon, others (myself included) opting for the half. At this point, Chris, who had not 
intended to run at all, so hadn’t trained or packed his running gear, realised, that by just 
spectating, he would be missing something special, so made a late entry.

Our hotel was just by the entrance to Petra and the next morning at 5.30am, as dawn 
was breaking, we entered the site and walked to the start through the Siq, a long narrow 
gorge.  One emerges from that beside what is known as the Treasury, the image of which 
is always used to advertise Petra, ‘the rose red city half as old as time’. That point was the 
extraordinary start to this extraordinary race.  

For the ! rst kilometre  the hundred plus runners, from 27 countries followed  the slow 
pacemaker out of Petra. Before long we turned onto desert tracks, " anked by enormous, 
extraordinary rocks, past a Bedouin village with camels and donkeys and started to climb 
into a series of rocky valleys. The marathon runners turned o#  for their own detour up 
a distant hill, the others were happy to avoid this, particularly as the temperature was 
approaching 38C. We had been promised views of distant mountains but a recent very 
large sandstorm reduced the visibility, but with sand in the mouth and sweat in the eyes, 
we were more interested in looking out for the next water station. We ran through a 
small village, past the last medical checkpoint and started on the ! nal hill, which had 
been described as a ‘challenge’.  Many of the runners later described it in more colourful 
language$ Finally there was the last water station, the steep run back to Petra, on which we 
were overtaken by the superwoman who won the marathon, and at last, the ! nish. After 
around four hours  (very slow for a normal half marathon) we were happy just to stop 
running and start being interviewed for Jordanian Television.

The next morning’s guided tour of Petra started at 7.30am. There are no words to 
describe this enormous place. ‘mind blowing’ and ‘breath taking’ are understatements. 
After our tour we walked the 800 steps up to ‘the Monastery’ and even higher rocks with 
spectacular views. By the time we came down from this we were running out of time to 
walk up to ‘the High Place of Sacri! ce’ so were persuaded onto somewhat recalcitrant 
donkeys. Having got as far as they could go, a kind Bedouin lady selling jewellery, ! rmly 
took my hand saying she was my daughter and I was her mother, and led me up to the 
very top. Chris had to manage on his own$ After we had descended (and bought even 
more necklaces) we mounted our donkeys again for ‘the quick way down’ – a very steep 
rocky staircase. I had not realised that donkeys jump down steps and that after each " ight 
there was a precipice ahead and a sharp turn on to the next " ight. The terrors of August’s 
‘Via Ferrata’  paled into insigni! cance, even though my donkey minder assured me they 
had not lost anyone yet$  

That evening we drove o#  into the desert for a Celebration Dinner. At our destination 
we stood in the dark & were told that there was a mistake and we weren’t expected, and 
then, an extraordinary light show burst upon us – lights all over the rocky mountains 
surrounding us and coloured lights playing on the rock face straight ahead.  A splendid 
! nale to an amazing four days in Jordan$                                                    Charm Robson
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Multi-Charity Christmas Gift Sale
The Charities Fair will be held on Remembrance weekend 
from Friday 6 to Sunday 8 November:- Open Friday 3.00-
6.00 p.m./ Saturday 10.00 a.m. to 6.00 p.m./ Sunday 11.30 
a.m. to 1.00 p.m. in Old College Hall adjacent to the Priory. 
On Saturday refreshments and Hospice at Home Preserves 
stall will be in New College Hall from 10.30 a.m.- 4.00 p.m. 
Tea & co# ee served in NCH on Sunday after the service. 
On sale - Christmas gifts and cards, calendars, diaries etc. 
from ten di# erent charities - local, national and interna-
tional); Traidcraft and FairTrade goods and foods; recycled 
products. Do come – start your Christmas shopping here$

Christmas Greetings
As in past years we will again be printing a centre spread 
of Christmas Greetings in the December magazine. If you 
would like to be included please send your greetings and donation (minimum £10) to Ian 
and Rosalie McAndrew (822326) or leave in the Post O%  ce (Greeting and cash/cheque in 
an envelope please). These must be received no later than Sunday 15 November. 
Proceeds will be split between St Bees Priory and the Children’s Society unless requested 
otherwise. Cheques should be made out to St Bees Priory or the Children’s Society. Save 
the cost and time of sending cards - why not send your Christmas message to all your 
friends in St Bees via the magazine. All in a good cause, two causes in fact$

Friends of St Bees Priory
Thursday 12 November 7.30 p.m. in New College Hall, an illustrated talk on perfumes 
entitled “The Sweet Smell of Success” by Philip Barratt. All welcome to attend and 
refreshments served.

Claiming date - Monday 14th December 7.30 p.m. in the Priory  “The Priory Singers 
Christmas Concert.”

St Bees WI
This month sees the St Bees WI’s ! rst AGM since being re-founded in 2014.  We 
sincerely hope to see all our members there on 9th November at 7.30pm.  This is your 
opportunity to hear what we, the committee, have been up to in the past year, and it is also 
the chance to vote for the new committee.  Please bring your nominations for election and 
any ideas for the next year of the WI. Aside from the main business of the evening we 
hope to have a light hearted quiz and competition for the prettiest piece of china. Please 
bring some of your lovely homemade cakes to share in the evening and some ra'  e prizes 
for the Christmas party.  This meeting is also the last meeting for paying for the Christmas 
dinner on 14th Dec - ! nal total is £12.  We have a few spaces left so you still have a 
chance to come.  We would love you to bring your favourite Christmas bauble to hang on 
our tree for the evening to be judged by our very own Singing Postman$
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Parish Council News
The Parish Council is heavily involved in two initiatives, which, if successful, will bring 
substantial bene! ts to the parish of St.Bees and the wider West Cumbria population.

North Copeland Coastal Community Team
Copeland Borough Council has successfully submitted a bid to fund the formation of the 
community team which has representation from all coastal councils and interest groups 
from Lowca in the north to the Sella! eld Site in the south. The team will ultimately 
produce an economic plan which will be used to help establish and deliver projects which 
will bring genuine economic bene! t to the area. 

Projects may be identi! ed which:-

• Enhance the attractiveness and accessibility of public areas.
• Provide increased community facilities.
• Promote visitor economy.
• Encourage sustainable uses of heritage/cultural assets
• Create links to support growth and performance of the retail sector

St Bees Cycle Track link
In 2000 Groundwork West Cumbria  produced a feasibility study into the possibility of 
linking the existing C2C Cycleway to the village of St.Bees. 

Sadly the proposal was never acted upon, however St.Bees Parish Council has now 
established a project team to take on this original proposal and turn it into an acceptable 
cycle-track solution that we hope will be welcomed by all key stakeholders

The goal is to construct a cycle-track that goes along the valley " oor from St.Bees and 
joins the existing cycleway at point near the Mirehouse or Stanley ponds. Running in 
close proximity to the railway line guarantees that the cycle track will have little if any 
gradient and will be suitable for all cyclists and walkers and have excellent disabled 
access.

We have established a small project team, and with the support of Whitehaven Town 
Council and Copeland Borough Council we are hoping to revisit the original study before 
moving on successfully through the design, funding and construction phases of the 
project.

Consultation
For both initiatives we are seeking to consult and engage with you at all times and we 
have accordingly arranged a number of public consultations events, see below. Please do 
engage with us through these events. Your views do matter#

• Drop-in sessions Thursday 19th November in Old College Hall, St Bees

       10:00 – 12:30, 13:30 - 16:00, and 17:00 – 20:00
• Displays and suggestion forms in the foyer at the Seacote Hotel
• Lea" ets and suggestion forms  will be available via St.Bees Village school
• St.Bees Parish Council website &  Community Facebook page
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WEST CUMBERLAND CHORAL SOCIETY
HANDEL’S MESSIAH

St Andrew’s Church, Mirehouse, on Saturday 21st November at 7.30pm

CONDUCTOR: Stephen Hunter Brown. ACCOMPANIST : Frank Bowler.

String Quartet, Trumpet & Soloists from the Royal Northern College of Music

Tickets £7.50 (Students £2.50, under 18’s free.) 

Contact Jan Cottam (01946) 861065

An update from Stephen Morris of Seacroft Drive.

I began road walking in May, 1991, after losing 85% of my vision due to a rare optic 
nerve condition. I completed walking around the world (25,000 miles) in February, 2006, 
in just under 15 years. I have been asked by many people during the last few years if I 
am still recording the miles and, if so, how far I have walked. I decided just to record an 
additional 8,000 miles at a gentler pace, and completed my ! nal walking record, of 33,000 
miles, on the 7th of June this year. I completed many sponsored walks over the years, 
mainly for the bene! t of Amnesty International, and I would like to thank Josephine Wren 
and David Morgan for all their help on those occasions.                          Stephen Morris

Advertising space available
Low cost advertising 

distributed monthly to all households 
in St Bees parish

All advertising fees help pay the 
production costs of this free 

community magazine

imcandrew@stbees.org.uk or 

01946 822326

Parish Council News
Presentation of British Empire Medal – the Parish Council will be hosting an event 
on Monday 30 November at 7.30pm in the Village Hall when the Lord Lieutenant of 
Cumbria will present Doug Sim with the British Empire Medal which he was awarded in 
the Queen’s Birthday Honours List. All welcome.

Tra!  c Calming Committee – a meeting of the Tra$  c Calming Committee will take 
place on Tuesday 24 November at 6.30pm in the Village Hall. Anyone interested in tra$  c 
issues in the village will be welcome to attend.

Santa Parade – Santa’s sleigh will be travelling through the village on the evening of 1st 
December.  See next month’s magazine and noticeboards for more details.
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Derek Ford, a memoir.
Derek has recently moved into Bega Flats, and wanted to share some of his memories with 
us.

Having had a fairly long life (88 years), I may survive a little longer, despite Aortic 
Stenosis (my pipes are furring up!) Nevertheless, I decided to create an archive, lodged 
with a good friend of mine, dealing with my life and times.

What might be of interest to someone else? Well, our house in Leicester was lit by gas. 
Little white fabric mantles allowed the gas to burn, creating white light. We used the 
gas for cooking, and for heating water, so that, in order to have a bath, my father would 
carry buckets of hot water up three " ights of stairs and pour them into out bath. Ours 
was the only house for miles around with a bathroom, and we did have cold water laid 
on. The washbasin in the corner was reputed to have been used by the Prince of Wales 
when planting trees in a local park. Then electricity came to our street, so a man came and 
poked wires down the now empty gas pipes, so we had electric light. We also bought an 
electric cooker. Not to be outdone, the Gas Board arrived with what would now be called 
a desktop unit with four burners, free of charge, of course!

The power outlets were bulky, proud of the wall and used for electric irons, # res etc. 
One day, when Dad was having a committee meeting in the front room, I decided to 
experiment, poking a short length of wire into the socket with sparking results in the back 
room. Dad arrived and started my interrogation. What had I done? He pointed out that, 
had I not held about half an inch of rubber, I would have been no more. I did own up!

I survived my early years and won a free place to a secondary school, as had my elder 
brother seven years before. My schooling took place during the early years of the Second 
World War. By this time, my brother had volunteered for the Royal Air Force.

I was delighted when the war ended, because I had been too young to participate. I was 
conscripted at 18. Asked which service I would like to join, I chose the Army, which is no 
doubt why I ended up in the RAF- they had a sense of humour too!

Becoming a teleprinter operator, I was told I would be going to Singapore. Faced with 
the possibility of a sea journey, I failed the course. Again, someone else had the last 
say, because I passed the course at the second attempt. After 28 days at sea, I arrived at 
Bombay (fresh bread baked daily on the ship, what a treat!)

Given a ri" e and a # fteen inch bayonet, I prepared to travel by train to Allahabad. This 
major Indian city had two cathedrals, Cof E and Roman Catholic, built in the European 
Gothic style. Why was I in a foreign land? The British Raj had decided to give the country 
back to local people. A line had been drawn, and Hindus had to go to an area to be called 
India, while Muslims had to go to Pakistan. They met in the middle, and a massacre took 
place. I was all right, being foreign and in uniform (white shirt, khaki shorts and brown
shoes).                                                                                                                  Derek Ford

11


